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Special Economic Development Incentives Committee Meeting Minutes - amended
February 12, 2015
9:00 a.m.

Location:  City Council Conference Room A, Suite 425, City Hall – St. James Building; 117 West Duval Street
In attendance:  Council Members John Crescimbeni (Chair), Matt Schellenberg
Also:  Heather Reber – Council Auditor’s Office; Jessica Morales – Legislative Services Division; Peggy Sidman – Office of General Counsel; Jeff Clements – Council Research Division
See attached sign-in sheet for additional attendees.

Meeting Convened: 9:06 a.m.
Council Member Crescimbeni convened the meeting and the attendees introduced themselves for the record.  
Office of Economic Development Director Ted Carter distributed a packet of newspaper articles discussing various aspects of economic development and introduced Todd Roobin, OED’s film and television coordinator who introduced Warren Steeles, Chair of the Mayor’s Film and Television Board. Mr. Roobin gave a PowerPoint presentation on film and television incentive programs nationwide, which originated with a Louisiana incentive program in 2002 that rapidly became a national trend with all film and television producers expecting incentives. Florida created an incentive pool of $296 million in 2010 which was quickly exhausted in 2 years. The vast majority of the state’s production incentives go to Miami and Orlando, with Northeast Florida getting a very tiny percentage. Jacksonville’s film and TV office with a full-time staff of one helped to create nearly 9,200 jobs on 516 projects with an economic impact of nearly $29 million over the past 10 years. Outside of Miami and Orlando, Jacksonville’s major competitor for film and television production in Florida is Tampa, which has a local cash incentive program based on expenditures in the local area. Jacksonville has had a number of successful film productions in the past and producers are favorably disposed to work in Jacksonville if incentives are available.
Mr. Roobin described a proposed local film and TV incentive program offering a 20% rebate to projects that make a minimum investment of $1 million in local expenditures in Jacksonville, payable after an audit of the expenditures. Dave Herrell, Chief of Sports and Entertainment, asked the City Council to provide the film and television office with the tools necessary to be competitive in the marketplace. Council Member Crescimbeni requested information on the budgets of film and television productions around the state in recent years to get an idea of the magnitude of the expenditures for these projects. Mr. Roobin pointed out that if the current proposal in the state legislature to authorize another round of film and TV tax credits does not bear fruit, having a local cash incentive could help to make Jacksonville competitive in recruiting those projects.  In response to a question, Mr. Roobin explained how the tax credit system works. A film or TV production company submits records documenting its expenditures in Florida for a qualifying project and receives a tax credit authorization which is then sold (often by a broker) to a Florida corporation owing Florida corporate taxes to credit against those taxes and reduce its tax bill. He stated that Florida in general and Jacksonville in particular have several features that make the city an attractive candidate for film and TV production projects, including the good weather, Florida’s status as a right-to-work state, and Jacksonville’s wide range of topography and scenery, which allows it to stand in for locations requiring everything from jungles to beaches to a big city skyline.
At the next meeting the Office of Economic Development will be prepared to make official proposals for new and revised economic incentive policies. Mr. Carter said that OED staff will be meeting with individual council members in the coming weeks to brief them on the proposals. Paul Crawford, Deputy Director of the OED suggested that representatives of the Downtown Development Authority be invited to that meeting to address how the incentive policies will impact on downtown and the DIA’s incentive plans.

Deputy Managing General Counsel Peggy Sidman informed the group that Council Member Warren Jones has requested that she draft for him an ordinance revising an existing incentive policy separate from the special committee’s work.
Meeting Adjourned: 9:56 a.m.

Minutes:  Jeff Clements, Council Research Division

   2.13.15   Posted 2:00 p.m.
Tapes:
    Economic Development Incentives Committee – LSD


    2.12.15
Materials:  Economic Development Incentives Committee handouts
    2.12.15
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